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Chapter 3 

HEALTH SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT 

3.1 HEALTH SITUATION AND TREND ASSESSMENT 

Collaborative activities in the area of health situation and trend 
assessment (HSATA) in the Region are undertaken through two 
components: (1) information support for health management, including 
statistics and the development of national health information 
systems, and (2 )  epidemiologlcal surveillance as part of comunicable 
and noncommunicable disease control programmes. However, the two 
components are very closely linked and activities are developed in 
close collaboration. 

3.1.1 Health Information System Development 

The further development and strengthening of well functioning health 
information support systems continues to be a priority need in most 
countries of the Region. Hence the main thrust of WHO collaboration 
in this programme was towards strengthening national capability for 
providing information support for health management through the 
improvement of information systems, and strengthening the physical 
and technical facilities, including computers and manpower training. 
During the period under review, the first evaluation of the 
strategies for HFA/2000 in the Region was undertaken by each country 
within the framework of its national managerial processes for 
national health development (MPNHD) and using a common framework and 
format. The HSATA programme, in collaboration with the MPNHD and 
other programmes, provided technical support to Member Countries in 
their efforts to evaluate HFA strategies, and aleo acted as the 
regional focal point for the synthesis of information and final 
development of the evaluation report, "Evaluation of the Strategies 
for Health for All by the Year 2000: Regional Health Situation 
Report". The regional evaluation report was reviewed in September 
1985 by the thirty-eighth session of the Regional Committee, which 
adopted a resolution (SEA/RC38/R7) urging the Member Countries to 
continue to review and refine their HFA policies and strategies in 



the light of the evaluation results, and to strengthen their 
evaluation processes and information support systems by involving 
other sectors where necessary. The evaluation report was used as the 
basis for preparing the regional volume of the Seventh World Health 
Situation Report, which also includes reports on individual 
countries in the Region. The regional volume was published 
(according to the global guidelines) in all the official languages, 
as part of the global report on the "Evaluation of the Strategies 
for HFA by the Year 2000 - Seventh Report of the World Health 
Situation". This global report was reviewed by the Thirty-ninth 
World.Health Assembly in May 1986. 

A seminar on "HFA Monitoring and Evaluation" was held in the 
Regional Office in December 1985. The significant findings of the 
HFA strategy evaluation, the issues arising therefrom, the need for 
strengthening information support for health management, and the use 
of the evaluation findings for making changes as necessary for the 
implementation of HFA strategies were some of the salient topics 
discussed. 

The Bulletin of Regional Health Information for 1984-1985 has 
been prepared and will soon be published. This periodic publication 
was developed in collaboration with other technical programmes, 
using as source information the results of the evaluation as well as 
all other information accessible to the Regional Office. 

The HSATA programme collaborated with virtually all technical 
programmes primarily in the collection of information for regional 
use and dissemination, as well as in the technical development of 
information systems and in conducting group educational activities 
concerning information support. As a forum for the review and 
development of future action for national and regional 
epidemiological surveillance, the HSATA programme, in collaboration 
with the epidemiological surveillance, EPI and ARI programmes, 
conducted a meeting on epidemiological surveillance. This meeting, 
which was held in Sri Lanka, highlighted the existing situation in 
regard to epidemiological surveillance at national and regional 
levels and the need for future plans for desired surveillance in the 
Region. The HSATA programme ale0 collaborated with the MCH programme 
in conducting a meeting on the "Development of an MCH/FP data bank 
within the context of National Health Information Systems". This 
meeting greatly assisted in the further development of information 
system support for the family health programmes in Member Countries. 

At the country level, WHO collaborated with individual 
countries in accordance with the specific needs of their health 
systems and the prevailing stage of development of the infrastructure 
for information support. 



In BANGLADESH, although a health information unit has been 
established in the Ministry of Health, a proper infrastructure for 
developing an effective information system is yet to be built up. 
Two training programmes for statisticians at district and upazilla 
levels were held at the National Institute of Preventive and Social 
Medicine. Work on a health assessment survey to define the extent of 
the most common diseases, including diarrhoea1 diseases, commenced 
during the year. 

In BHUTAN, the Government has accorded priority to the 
development of the national health information system in relation to 
the urgent need for generating information on the health situation 
in the country for effective health management. Thus, the Information 
and Planning Unit, which was started during the year, played an 
active role in the many actions which were necessary for developing 
the health information system support programme. In order to review 
and evaluate the effectiveness of the existing health information 
system and to recommend further measures for the improvement and 
strengthening of the system, a consultant was assigned for a period 
of one month and his recommendations were sent to the national 
authorities. The MCH information system has been established within 
the context of the national health information system. 

In B W ,  there has been progress in developing an effective 
health information system, and the health information services have 
been involved in multiple activities in this regard, including a 
workshop on minimum essential information specification, longitudinal 
household surveys, workshops on data analysis and computer appli- 
cation, and indirect estimation of vital events. A microcomputer 
network system is being developed under the Department of Health and 
a plan for its expansion is envisaged, and information reports and 
documents are now being stored using the micro-film system. US AID 
is also providiug assistance in improving the technical training and 
supervising the computerization programme. The routine system is 
still the mainstream for information to assess the disease pattern 
of hospital morbidity and service performance. 

In INDIA, the Central Bureau of Health Intelligence, which is 
the national centre for health information systems development, has 
the overall responsibility for the programme; it also serves as a 
WHO Collaborating Centre for the Development of Medical and Health 
Records. The Centre caters to the training needs in medical and 
health records for medical records officers and technicians in the 
country and in the Region. The training centres include Safdarjang 
Hospital, New Delhi, Christian Medical College, Vellore, and the 



Jawaharlal Institute of Post-graduate Medical Education and Research 
(JIPMER), Pondicherry. A new health and medical records training 
centre in Chandigarh has recently been established. 

Fellowships were awarded for the study of modern techniques 
and the management of health information and medical records. 
Assistance was also provided for the printing and computerization of 
a directory of paramedical personnel and for -- ad hoc publications of 
the Central Bureau of Health Intelligence. Essential supplies and 
equipment were provided to the CBHI, the statistical sections of 
different state health directorates and three new field survey units 
at Lucknow, Bhopal and Jaipur. 

In INDONESIA, collaboration in the HST programme is effected 
through four major components - the Centre for Health Data and the 
information services and systems of community health, the Directorate 
General of Medical Care, and the office of the Inspectorate General. 
Decentralization of information support at provincial, regency and 
health centre levels is planned and promoted. An important step was 
the establishment of a steering committee for HFA and the development 
of a monitoring and evaluation mechanism at the central level. 
Strengthening of epidemiological surveillance, information systems, 
training and development of health manpower for information 
management, and improvement of hospital and laboratory information 
systems were promoted through group educational activities and 
country visits. Long-term staff as well as short-term consultants 
actively assisted in all the above-mentioned activities. 

Requirements for services in specific technical areas were 
also met through the provision of two consultants - one in curriculum 
development and the other in the development of a database system. A 
third consultant was assigned to assist the Directorate General of 
Medical Care in analyslng hospital data and in promoting the use of 
the information. He also assisted the Division of Information in 
conducting a workshop on hospital information in December 1985. 
Technical support was also provided for the Workshop on Health 
Centre Information System. 

Fellowships were awarded in the fields of statistics and 
computer science, medical records, and hospital information systems. 
Supplies and equipment were provided so as to expand and strengthen 
data entry and the processing of the health centre reporting system. 

In MALDIVES, assistance was provided for improving the 
medical and health record system by the assignment of a consultant 
for three months. This is mainly for the General Hospital, Male. The 



report of the first mobile team trip that was organized for the 
implementation of the Primary Health Carelchild Survival Project was 
prepared, using WHO support for data generation, collection and 
analysis. During the mobile team's visit, a survey was also carried 
out on the knowledge, attitude and practice of women in the islands 
on specific aspects of primary health care. A national staff member 
who will be leading the health information unit completed her 
Diploma in Demography and is now in position. The long-term WHO 
staff member continued to provide technical support in developing 
the health information service unit established in the Ministry of 
Health. 

In MONGOLIA, the activities undertaken were directed towards 
the development of computer support for the priority components of 
the national health information system and towards improving the 
technical capabilities of staff working at the central and inter- 
mediate levels. Discussions took place on providing support to the 
national authorities in the establishment of a scientific research 
centre for health management at the Ministry of Health aimed at 
strengthening managerial capabilities including informative support, 
particularly at the intermediate level. Fellowships were awarded in 
statistics and computer science. 

In NEPAL, the Planning Bureau has been designated as the 
national focal point for the development of the NHIS. A preliminary 
review and appraisal of the existing information support infra- 
structure and monitoring and evaluation mechanisms for the HFA 
strategy was undertaken in collaboration with WHO headquarters. A 
proposal for the development of information support for HFA strategy 
management has been prepared for which a detailed work plan is 
expected, with WHO collaboration as necessary. A consultant made an 
evaluation of the pilot study on lay reporting of morbidity and 
mortality in Nepal during 1983-84. Two training courses for medical 
record officers/assistants were conducted and plans for organizing 
these regularly are being made. 

In SRI LANKA, following the review and detailed discussions 
with the national authorities on the overall development of the 
"Strengthening of Health Information System", a project proposal was 
developed for UNDP funding to support a number of activities 
complementary to the existing project. WHO collaborated in a 
training programme for the implementation of the new design of the 
national health information system. A consultant assisted in the 
assessment with a view to improving medical record procedures in 
Colombo General Hospital and other hospitals as a part of national 



health information system development. A mid-term evaluation of the 
project was scheduled for April 1986. 

In THAILAND, HST activities consisted mainly of computer 
application and group educational training. A draft proposal 
outlining the functions and organization of the computer centre in 
the Ministry of Public Health was prepared by national consultants, 
who also helped in designing and establishing a computerized system 
for personnel and budgetary management in the Ministry. A refresher 
course on information and health development for the chiefs of the 
planning and evaluation sections of 72 provincial health offices and 
other concerned staff, and a seminar on the definition and specifi- 
cation of terms used in health statistics were organized in May 
1985. A seminar on "Orientation of the Senior Administrators to the 
Computer Concepts" for administrators in Bangkok was held in 
December 1985. Two workshops on health information system were held 
in Bangkok Metropolis: the first for professional nurses (supervision 
and training) and health promotion personnel, and the second for 
technicians and disease control personnel. Two officials of the 
Health Statistics Division are currently undergoing a two-year 
master's degree course on biostatistics at Mahidol University. Two 
model development projects were prepared under a Technical Services 
Agreement: (1) Development of a computerized primary health care 
management information system, and (2) Development of a software 
package for drug and inventory control. These two projects are 
currently in the early implementation stage and are scheduled to be 
completed by December 1986. 

3.1.2 Epidemiological Surveillance 

The programme of development of epidemiological surveillance in the 
Region gained further impetus with the increasing interest shown and 
persistent efforts made by the countries. Attention was focused on 
generating additional health manpower through the organization of 
training courses, award of fellowships and the provision of 
consultant services. At the same time, efforts continued for 
strengthening health laboratory services as a support for improving 
epidemiological surveillance activities. 

In BANGLADESH, under the Epidemiology and Disease Control 
Project, several training courses were planned and implemented, 
namely, (i) a certificate course on epidemiology and communicable 
diseases, (ii) a training course for entomology technicians, and 
(iii) a training course for laboratory technicians. An evaluation 
conducted in 1985 clearly showed that the project had made a 



significant contribution to the development of epidemiological 
surveillance services in the country. So far, the project has 
organized five training courses in epidemiology and laboratory 
technology; one national seminar on rabies and three training 
courses in entomology. In addition, fellowships have been awarded in 
epidemiology. A computer was supplied to the project and a computer 
specialist is being assigned to train the national staff in computer 
application. This will facilitate the storage and timely analysis of 
epidemiological data to support decisionmaking. The project is 
fully funded by UNDP, but it also receives support from the WHO 
project on "Health Situation and Trend Assessment". 

A new project, "Field Epidemiological Surveillance and 
Disease Control" was formulated, and is scheduled to start 
functioning from mid-1986. In this project, the emphasis would be 
shifted from the provision of treatment for illness to the 
prevention and control of major communicable diseases through the 
primary health care approach. 

In BHUTAN, stress was laid on the development of an integrated 
health information system and the surveillance of priority communi- 
cable diseases. With a view to obtaining valid and needed information 
for the planning and management of health programmes, a planning-cum- 
information unit has been established in the Department of Health 
Services. The staff of the unit were given training so as to improve 
their capability for the collection of basic health data needed for 
the planning and development of health services. Also, an epidemio- 
logical cell was established for strengthening the epidemiological 
services and develop an integrated health information system. 

The Government constituted a National Working Group to review 
the health information system, and a set of revised reporting forms 
were put into operation. Basic health staff and community leaders 
were given training in the lay reporting system, which was introduced 
in 17 of the country's 18 districts. 

There were sporadic cases of meningococcal meningitis in 
certain parts of the country. The situation was tackled through 
epidemiological support, the provision of technical material and 
immunization of the affected population. 

In BURMA, in an effort to give further impetus to the 
development of epidemiological services, a specific project on 
"Epidemiological Surveillance of Communicable Diseases" was planned 
and implemented from 1986. The scope of the project activities would 



be extended to 18 priority diseases identified by the country. 
Malaria surveillance, however, would be carried out by the national 
malaria programme through already well established mechanisms. 
Surveillance on these 18 diseases will be intensified to ensure 
early diagnosis and better reporting and notification, with emphasis 
on endemic areas. Effective epidemiological surveillance coupled 
with appropriate remedial measures for prevention and control were 
expected to facilitate achievement of the target for the reduction 
of morbidity and mortality due to these diseases. Further, for the 
training of health manpower, four courses on epidemiology and two 
fellowships in epidemiology have been planned for the 1986-1987 
biennium. 

In INDIA, the activities were mainly concentrated on the 
training of district-level officers in the planning and management 
of epidemiological services at the All-India Institute of Hygiene 
and Public Health, Calcutta, the National Institute of Communicable 
Diseases, Delhi, and the Institute of Rural Health and Family 
Welfare, Gandhigram. Also, a workshop was organized to review the 
existing epidemiological services so as to identify steps for 
further improvement. Several fellowships were awarded to officials 
at the National Institute of Virology, Pune; the Directorate General 
of Health Services, New Delhi, and the National Institute of 
Communicable Diseases, Delhi, to enhance their technical knowledge 
and skill in epidemiological practices. 

In INDONESIA, a major portion of the Field Epidemiology 
Training Programme (FETP) now concentrates on the training of all 
relevant health professionals in the basic principles and uses of 
epidemiology and biostatistics. A training manual on elementary 
epidemiology has been developed in the Indonesian language. 

The FETP has had over three years of operation. The first two 
groups of trainees have graduated, and the third group of eight 
participants has entered its second year of training. The fourth 
class of eight trainees commenced training in January 1986. All 
trainees have been physicians, and all but one belong to the 
Directorate General of Communicable Diseases, Indonesia. 

Also, a six-month field epidemiology training programme for 
nurses working in provincial and regency communicable disease 
control programmes was started in 1985. In this programme, nine 
nurses, all from the provinces, participated and returned to their 
provinces after completion of training. Another group of 15 nurses 
commenced training in 1986. 



The project organized (i) a course on advanced principles and 
uses of epidemiology, at Ciloto, (ii) a meeting on epidemiological 
surveillance, also at Ciloto, and (iii) epidemiology skills courses 
at regency level. In addition, several fellowships were awarded for 
training abroad in epidemiology. 

An extensive study of the coverage and cost of health 
services at district and sub-district levels was conducted and the 
findings were presented at meetings of senior officials. 

In all these activities WHO provided both technical and 
material support. 

In MONGOLIA, efforts continued for intensifying disease 
surveillance activities. Communicable diseases are still the 
priority health problem. The high incidence of viral diseases, 
particularly viral hepatitis, continued. Acute respiratory infection 
is a major contributor to high morbidity and mortality in children. 
Intrahospital infections are not uncommon, especially in children's 
hospitals and maternity homes. In order to cope with these problems, 
a large number of activities were undertaken. National centres and 
groups of health workers were established for the control of viral 
hepatitis, influenza and acute respiratory infections (ARI). 
Integrated control efforts against EPI diseases, diarrhoea1 diseases 
and ARI have proved to be useful and economical. This approach 
facilitated the training of national workers in related problems 
having priority, concerning similar target population groups and 
requiring similar organizational measures. However, there is a need 
for further training in management and surveillance not only to 
increase trained manpower but also to enhance the technical 
capability of the existing staff. 

In NEPAL, the Epidemiology and Statistics Division of the 
Department of Health Services has now three sub-divisions, namely, 
(1) Investigation and containment of epidemic outbreaks of diseases, 
(2) Epidemiological information and statistics, and (3)  Zoonotic 
diseases control and environmental sanitation. The Division 
continued to make intensive efforts for the development of an 
epidemiological surveillance methodology and information system. 
Epidemiological surveillance activities were intensified in 23 
districts of the country. Studies on lay reporting in two districts 
continued satisfactorily, as did efforts for the improvement of 
medical records and hospital statistics. 

In SRI LANKA, although efforts continued for strengthening 
epidemiological surveillance at national, regional and divisional 



levels, surveillance activities were performed mainly by the public 
health inspectors under the epidemiological unit. Despite national 
efforts, trained epidemiological manpower is still inadequate. 
Further, the reporting system for notifiable diseases needs 
streamlining. Morbidity and mortality data from health institutions 
also require improvement in both quantity and content. 

In view of this situation, training programmes were organized 
for medical officers, public health inspectors and nurses, and 
fellowships were awarded in the field of epidemiology. In addition, 
an IBN personal computer has been procured to facilitate prompt 
storage and analysis of epidemiological data for speedy 
decision-making for the planning and management of the disease 
control programme. 

Further, a short-term consultant was assigned in June 1985 to 
assist in the evaluation and maintenance of records and collection 
of statistics, as well as to review the existing venereal diseases 
programme and the relevant clinical standards, including laboratory 
procedures. 

In THAILAND, the Field Epidemiology Training Programme 
progressed very satisfactorily. The Programme focused on actual 
experience and practical skills in the work of the professional 
epidemiologists, the surveillance of diseases, the investigation and 
control of public health problems, including outbreaks, and the 
planning and field evaluation of public health programmes. During 
the reporting period, the FETP completed its fifth year providing 
training to four groups of medical epidemiologists. At the same 
time, five Thai public health physicians entered the programme as 
the sixth group of trainees. An evaluation of the PETP carried out 
in December 1985 by a team of experts revealed that most trainees 
had developed a sound knowledge of epidemiology and had become 
competent in carrying out epidemic investigation and surveillance. 
During the interviews by the evaluation team, the trainees showed 
keen initiative in identifying and exploiting opportunities for 
successful epidemiological studies. One of the trainees is now a 
trainer in the programme. The FETP showed that the programme had 
made considerable progress during the five years of its existence in 
providing effective training to epidemiologists, most of whom are 
fulfilling useful roles in the health services of the country. 

Under intercountry project activities, a WHO consultant 
collaborated with the Member Countries of the Region in drawing up 
plans for integrating epidemiological surveillance and diseaae 
control programmes within the framework of primary health care 
services. 



An intercountry Consultative Meeting on Epidemiological 
Surveillance was organized in Colombo, Sri Lanka, in December 1985. 
The meeting reviewed in detail the current epidemiological 
surveillance systems, especially with regard to immunizable target 
diseases, and developed guidelines for epidemiological surveillance 
that could be adapted to specific country situations. 

3.2 MMAGERIILL PROCESS FOR NATIONAL 
HEUTH DEVBLOPMENT (MPNHD) 

In most countries of the Region the managerial process for national 
health development (MPNHD) continued to play an increasing role in 
the preparation and implementation of national health strategies and 
plans of action. During the reporting period, the first evaluation 
of the effectiveness of HFA strategies was carried out. This 
activity, which started at the country level and then continued at 
regional and global levels, gave a unique opportunity for the 
promotion of managerial approaches and mechanisms. The thirty-eighth 
session of the Regional Committee confirmed that the evaluation 
resulted in the generation of data which may be useful in the 
further improvement of national health strategies and the 
formulation of national medium-term health plans. National health 
councils or corresponding bodies are active in several countries of 
the Region and are instrumental in promoting MPNHD. Also during the 
year, various publications, including MPNHD guidelines, were made 
available to the Member States. 

In BANGLADESH, the Organization continued to collaborate with 
the Government in the formulation, implementation and monitoring of 
collaborative activities related to the planning and management of 
national health programmes. These activities were directed towards 
strengthening and supporting the implementation of primary health 
care, with special reference to the improvement of service delivery 
and management support systems involved in the delivery of primary 
health care. WHO collaborated in training programmes to provide 
management skills to project directors and managers, particularly 
those involved in PHC projects. Collaboration was also extended in 
conducting a training course in primary health care for managers at 
district level. 

A WHO management specialist collaborated in formulating a 
detailed plan of operations for a project on essential drugs and in 
integrating the essential drugs project into the PHC management 
structure. He also assisted in carrying out training activities in 
monitoring and evaluation within the framework of the national 
managerial process and in preparing a document on innovative 



approaches in primary health care. Technical collaboration was 
extended by a short-term consultant in developing national capabili- 
ties to strengthen the structural and functional components of 
health services and to improve service delivery. 

In BHUTAN, efforts continued for building up and 
strengthening managerial processes for the planning, programming, 
monitoring and evaluation of health activities. A mechanism has been 
established in the Health Department for periodic joint reviews of 
the implementation plan and for monitoring the progress of 
collaborative activities. The Health Planning and Information Unit 
was further strengthened by the appointment of two statistical 
officers. This unit played a pivotal role in evaluating national 
health-for-all strategies, in collaboration with a multisectoral 
task force constituted for this purpose. The Unit provided useful 
data for the planning, monitoring and evaluation of health 
programmes and for the formulation of the sixth National Health 
Development Plan. In accordance with the Government's policy of 
decentralization, district medical officers along with health 
supervisors and st-tistical clerks constitute the district health 
unit of the dzongkhag (district) administration. 

In BURMA, WHO continued to collaborate with the national 
authorities in promoting HFA strategies and supporting activities 
for the development and implementation of the People's Health Plan. 
Technical support was provided for the third country health 
programming cycle, which resulted in the formulation of the Third 
People's Health Plan. Orientation programmes were organized for most 
stateldivisional health directors and selected township medical 
officers to enable them to participate in the broad progfamming. 
This is expected to make an impact on the strengthening of health 
service administration and management. 

The involvement of the People's Councils in monitoring the 
implementation of the People's Health Plan was a significant 
continuous development extending the managerial process to the 
grassroots. The plans of action for individual townships developed 
jointly by township medical and health officers and the People's 
Councils serve as a basis for monitoring progress. 

Collaborative activities were aimed at strengthening the 
planning and management capabilities of the health administration at 
the central, middle and peripheral levels. These activities 
supported a training course in management for senior officers and 
another course in health planning for divisional and state health 



directors and selected senior staff. The organization and conduct of 
a study on health systems research was supported. This study 
investigated the role of cooperatives and the private sector in the 
delivery of health care in Burma, including cooperative dispensaries. 
Another study resulted in the compilation of an inventory of health 
service facilities and personnel in the country. 

In INDIA, technical collaboration was extended to the 
national authorities in the field of health planning, monitoring and 
evaluation. Support was provided for meetings of the Consortium of 
Health Management Training held at the National Institute of Health 
and Family Welfare and for two workshops on "Case studies in health 
management". Also, assistance was provided for four "Trial courses 
on the module for health assistants" and three courses on 
"Information support for health management". A workshop on 
"Management Training in Area Development Projects" was held in 
December 1985 for exchanging ideas and innovations in this field. 

WHO support to a aeries of workshops on management development 
for health officers at district level continued throughout the 
reporting period. Four new states were involved in these activities 
and a series of follorup workshops are being planned. 

In INDONESIA, the Organization continued to support the 
national priority area of strengthening of health management and 
legislation by asslsting the Bureau of Planning and other units of 
the Secretariat General in the development and implementation of 
short-, medium- and long-term health plans. The most significant 
WHO-supported activities were in the areas of health economics, 
monitoring and evaluation, and management training. An extensive 
study of the coverage and cost of health services at district and 
sub-district levels was conducted. Support was provided to a 
national seminar on health planning involving 35 officials from 
provincial, kabupaten and kecamatan levels and 30 persons from the 
central level. The objectives of this exercise were to strengthen 
planning, particularly at the sub-national level, to identify 
problems and constraints to more effective bottom-up planning, and 
develop appropriate solutions for these problems. 

Other UHO-supported activities included a regional seminar on 
improving the health atatus of the population through the integration 
of the family health package, and a training seminar for auditors 
and assistant auditors of the Inspectorate General of the Ministry 
of Kealth. Also, an intersectoral conaultancy concerned with food, 
nutrition and health programmes was organized. 



The services of internatioaal consultants were provided to 
help strengthen health information by developing a database 
information system, and develop curricula for training health 
infomation staff in quantitative techniques, sampling, epidemiology 
and computer data management. 

In HALDIVES, an exercise was carried out with WHO assistance 
to reorganize the Ministry of Health with a view to providing more 
efficient support to the development of primary health care. Health 
managera at all levels are being trained in a series of regular and 
ad hoc workshops and seminars. The Minlstry of Health has been -- 
strengthened by upgrading key professional posts and appointing 
additional staff. Support from DANIDA was received and is utilized 
for supplies and training in the management of health services. 

In MONGOLIA, collaboration continued with the national 
authorities in the development of health planning and management, 
monitoring and evaluation of health programmes, implementation of 
the HPA plan of action and the promotion of the intetseetoral 
approach. The Organization supported the training of health 
officials in the field of planning and management and public health 
administration. WHO staff support uas provided for strengthening 
national capabilities to analyse the health situation and to improve 
planning, implementation and evaluation activities. 

Major emphasis was laid on the strengthening of all aspects 
of health care programmes and on the development of a model 
integrated primary health care delivery system in Huvsgul aimak and 
its expansion to other aimaks. Additional WHO support was provided 
for the development of primary health care in the form of seminars 
for physicians and health administrators using the experience 
developed in Huvsgul aimak and the assignment of short-term 
consultants for operational research and for strengthening the 
monitoring and evaluation process. A baeeline study on the 
utilization of different categories of health personnel continued to 
receive support. 

In NEPU,  the Government/WHO Management Group continued to be 
the central focus of collaboration. One of the major activities 
during the reporting period was the joint HMG/UHO evaluation of sir 
fully integrated districts and a control area (Morang). Out of the 
broad range of problems investigated during the evaluation, those 
related to health management featured prominently, such as financial 
management, personnel administration, assessment of staff 
performance, logistics, and supplies and equipment. 



WHO collaborative activities in health planning and 
programming made satisfactory progress in strengthening the Health 
Planning Division of the Ministry of Health. The planning and 
management capabilities have been enhanced by such approaches as an 
automated programme monitoring system and direct health planning 
procedures. An effort to strengthen the data bank for national 
health information is being made with WHO collaboration. 

A DANIDA-sponsored project on the development of training 
materials for the managerial process for national health development 
has been progressively implemented, with the Planning Division in 
the Ministry of Health as the focal point for this activity. A 
workshop for senior officials from the health and health-related 
sectors was carried out in March 1986 with the collaboration of the 
Regional Office and WHO headquarters. 

In SRI LANKA, significant achievements have been made in 
developing and establishing an integrated managerial process across 
the health system that is viable and capable of supporting the 
national HFA goals and strategies. WHO collaboration in this area 
was instrumental in its further development based on planning, 
monitoring and evaluation. The information system has progressed 
well in support of the managerial processes. The National Health 
Council continued to extend its full support to health development 
efforts in Sri Lanka. 

Support was provided for conducting six training workshops, 
each of one-week duration, attended by a total of 120 officials from 
24 districts, on the formulation of annual district health develop- 
ment plans. A WHO subsidy was provided for conducting workshops for 
the regional directors to review systematically the primary health 
care services, identify problems and deficiencies, and draw up 
action plans for accomplishing set targets, including processes and 
mechanisms for periodic performance reviews at district and 
ministerial levels. Performance review meetings were to be held in 
all the 24 districts in late 1985 and early 1986. 

Seminars were held for accountants to review the existing 
systems of financial planning, expenditure monitoring and financial 
control. This activity resulted in creating detailed plans of action 
for bringing about improvements in the processes and procedures. 
Support was also provided for an on-the-job training programme for 
planning assistants. 

The project staff also participated in the formulation of the 
public investment programme for the period 1986-1990, and in reviews 
of a UNDP project proposal of the national health information 



system, an AaDB project identifying the monitoring system design, 
and of in-service management training. 

In THAILAND, the emphasis in all development plans and 
programmes is being shifted from concentration on the expansion of a 
sophisticated infrastructure to a more balanced approach emphasizing 
cost-effectiveness and social equity. Strategies are being designed 
to focus on the development of primary health care for improving the 
quality of life of the people, development of alternative approaches 
through pragmatic research into health services financing, 
application of appropriate technology in preventive care, and 
environmental and consumer protection. Management development is 
directed to administrative reforms, inter and intra-sectoral 
coordination, health legislation, informa tion systems and policy 
development with regard to the process of decentralization and 
people's participation in meeting basic minimum needs. 

The esaence of collaborative activities continues to be the 
Royal Thai Government/WHO decentralized management system, which is 
focused on community-based self-managed primary health care. This 
mechanism continues to function satisfactorily, the procedures for 
decision-making appear to be smooth and simple, and decisions are 
made rapidly and in many cases immediately when required. Extreme 
care is being taken to ensure that collaborative activities adhere 
to the fundamental criteria established for planning, implementation. 
monitoring, evaluation and replanning. 

In the South-East Asia Region, the promotion and development of 
health services research (HSR) is a priority activity for the 
achievement of the health-for-all goal. Health behaviour research 
(HBR) was also given special emphasis by the SEAIACMR. The programme 
of HSR activities during 1985-86 was implemented in moat countries 
through national focal points identified by governments. As in 
thepast, the programme continued to update national HSR 
inventories, collaborate in organizing national workshops on HSR 
methods, support HSR projects of high priority identified by 
national authorities, promote meetings of policy-makers and 
administrators, and bring together appropriate scientists to under- 
take research relevant to national health development. Catalytic 
financial support provided by the Organization served to complement 
national programmes. Extrabudgetary and bilateral funds were also 
mobilized. Advisory services were provided as requested by the 
countries. 



Concerning health behaviour research as a part of HSR, a 
"Concepts Paper' defining the scope and future direction of HBRIHSR 
was completed and presented to the sEAIACMR. A regional work plan 
for use at the national level was also proposed at that meeting, and 
efforts were made to improve the promotion, information, networking 
and research methodologies for HBR. The regional HBR work programme 
stressed the importance of socio-cultural and economic factors in 
determining illness behaviour, patterns of self-care, utilization of 
services, as well as contributory risk factors. 

Progress was also made in designing a work plan for the 
overall HSR programme. A consultant completed a report assessing the 
existing situation in the South-East Asia Region in order to propose 
a draft work plan which would enable policy-makers, planners and 
programme managers to gain a greater insight into HSR needs and 
priorities. This was to focus on strategies for developing 
problem-oriented research activities, using available resources and 
multidisciplinary teams of researchers. 

During the period under review, eight intercountry HSR 
projects were supported by WHO. The subject areas covered included 
cost-analysis of PHC, community participation in EPI, family 
planning and vector control, impact of new drug policies, and 
utilization patterns of health services by the elderly. In addition, 
numerous country-level projects examined various aspects of 
operational research and the means to promote and develop HSR. 

3.4 HEALTH LEGISLATION 

The draft Health Act of INDONESIA was discussed at a meeting at WHO 
headquarters. As a result, the draft is being revised and 
streamlined. WHO is rendering technical support in this effort. 

The Health Legislation Unit at WHO headquarters collaborated 
with the countries in promoting the exchange of information on 
current issues related to health legislation. During the reporting 
period, a number of documents were disseminated, namely, legislation 
on contraception and abortion for adolescents, laws and regulations 
on voluntary sterilization, as well as a survey report on the 
existing legislations related to the law and treatment of drug and 
alcohol-dependent persons. 


